GENERAL MEETING

The minutes of the general meeting held in the Boardroom, Town Hall, Derby Road, Peel on 21 September 2023 at 7:00pm.

Present



Ms H. Hannan (Chair)

Mrs Moughtin (Deputy Chair)

Mr F. Crompton 

Mr R. Harmer 

Ms V. Heaton 

Mr A. Jones

Ms M. Kelly 

Apologise


None
In attendance 


Mr D. Sewell (Clerk to Commissioners) 

	CHAIR’S WELCOME

	23/044

	The Chair welcomed the Board to the September general meeting. The Chair reported Mr Ted Cain the Commissioners’ former Technical Officer, who retired in 2004, had died recently. The Commissioners wished to record their condolences to the Cain family and to formerly acknowledge Ted’s enthusiasm and diligence when carrying out his duties for the Town.


	
	
	

	
	
	

	ITEM 2 MINUTES

	23/045

	The Chair requested confirmation of the minutes from the last meeting held on 17 August 2023. Mr Jones proposed the approval of minutes. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed. 

	
	
	

	ITEM 3 MATTERS ARISING
	23/046

	Item 23/039 PA23/00650/C Marine Parade 2024 Event
The Board noted the Commissioners agreement to support this Metabolizm event in 2024 had been communicated to the organisers.

Item 23/040 Family Fun Day 3 September
The Board noted the communication approving this Filbey’s  event on Marine Parade had been sent to the organisers.

Item 23/041 Beach Cleaner
The Board noted the Commissioners’ Technical Officer was reviewing the options available and the prices of this equipment.

Item 23/042 Overnight and Weekend Parking
The Board noted this matter would be considered at agenda item 9.
Item 23/042 Isle of Man Strategic Plan Consultation
The Board noted this matter would be considered at agenda item 10.

Item 23/042 Town and Country Planning Act Consultation
The Board noted this matter would be considered at agenda item 11.

Item 23/042 Review Cash and Digital Payment Usage

The Board noted no comments were received from the Commissioners prior to the expiration of the consultation period.

Item 23/042 Highway Maintenance Charter 

The Board noted the Commissioners’ response confirming the workshop had not concluded discussions on details of the Department’s forthcoming highway maintenance strategy had been submitted to the Department of Infrastructure.

Item 23/042 Neglected and Empty Buildings

The Board noted the communication to the owners and occupiers of neglected and empty properties would be sent out over the winter period.

Item 23/043 Any Other Business Operational Items

No any other business items were considered by the Board.

	
	 
	

	HOUSING ITEMS  


	23/047
	Item 4 Property Asset Management Lead Member Update
Mr Jones reported a Property and Asset Management Lead Member Committee had taken place on 15 August 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members reviewed the following planning applications and asked the Town Clerk to submit the following response on behalf of the Commissioners:

23/00824/B Installation of replacement windows at 14 Lake Lane do not oppose.

23/00856/B Renovation and extension at 1 Duke Street do not oppose.

23/00890/B Installation of replacement windows and thermal collecting tubes at 3 Peveril Road do not oppose.

23/00906/B Installation of replacement windows at 59 Douglas Street do not oppose. 
The lead members considered the following planning decisions and agreed no further action was required:

a) 23/00662/B Approval for installation of replacement windows at 15 Stanley Road.

b) 23/00650/C Approval for additional use of site (Class 1.3 Food and Drink) at Old Swimming Pool, Marine Parade.

c) 23/00466/b Approval for erection of summer house at 3 Peveril Road.

d) 23/00666/B Approval for installation of air source pump at 8 Clover Avenue, Reayrt Ny Keylley.

e) 23/00626/B Approval for installation of replacement windows and door at 9A Staley Road.

f) 23/00760/B Approval for replacement of French windows and removal of chimney stack at 48 Patrick Street.
The lead members noted no response had been received, to date, from Dandara following their visit to the empty properties at Reayrt Aalin in June 2023. The lead members agreed to promote a pilot scheme to refurbish the outside and roof of 1 and 3 Reayrt Aalin or 5 and 7 Reayrt Aalin to ascertain if these lower cost capital works could be undertaken on these properties while the tenants remain in their properties. 

The first quarter performance management updates were provided to the Committee. The Commissioners had dealt with 29 emergency, 29 urgent and 31 routine repairs in the first quarter on time. A further, 1 urgent and 14 routine were not completed within the seven day and twenty eight day periods respectively allocated for these type of repairs. The Commissioners had relet one standard void property in the five week period allowed for this refurbishment. Nine properties remained vacant at the end of the quarter period including two at Reayrt Aalin and two at Market Street flats which are classified for major refurbishment works. The housing waiting list had 87 applicants, 57 applicants had no children and 52 applicants were aged between 25 and 50 years of age.

Item 4 Rent Setting

The Board noted the content of the communication dated 26 July 2023 from the Department of Infrastructure concerning setting the 2024/25 rent and fees for the Commissioners’ housing and the proposal to consult local authorities on setting rent every five years. Mr Jones stated the Department had consulted on the five year rent setting proposal on a number of occasions previously and they had been advised five years was too long. This time frame did not coincide with the four year term of local authority Boards and would prove difficult to accurately predict cost of living pressures on the Commissioners’ tenants. He stated it is disappointing the same consultation has taken place without discussing this matter with the local authorities. Mr Harmer reinforced this statement by highlighting the unforeseen impact of covid and fuel retail prices on general inflation and cost of living. These continue to be difficult to forecast and Mr Harmer proposed the current annual consultation should be retained alongside a maximum 2% below inflation increase in rents for 2024/25. This proposal was seconded by Ms Kelly and the Board unanimously agreed.
Item 5 Planning Applications
The Board noted no planning applications had been referred to the Board for consideration.

Item 6 Planning Decision 
The Board noted no planning applications decisions had been referred to the Board for consideration. 

	 
	
	

	EVENTS, AND COMMERCIAL INNOVATION  
	22/048

	Item 7 Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee

Ms Kelly reported the Events and Commercial Innovation Lead Member Committee had taken place on 9 August 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members welcomed the attendance of a Carnival organiser to their meeting. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners had received a letter expressing concern about a drag queen taking part in Peel Carnival. The Carnival organiser stated no drag queens had been present but the Carnival was a inclusive and equitable event for everyone to participate. The lead members advised the only issue which had arisen during the Carnival was the large gap in procession. This would require better co-ordination next year to reduce the gaps caused by different participants in the procession moving at a variety of speeds. The Carnival organiser advised they had received complaints from retailers that the use of mobile catering vans was reducing custom for permanent retail and hospitality premises. The organiser stated the income received from these catering vans assisted in funding the Carnival and should this income not be available it must be found from another source. The Carnival organiser suggested the free children’s rides hosted on the May bank holiday by the Commissioners could take place on the same day as the Carnival to increase the number of attractions and visitors at this event. The Carnival organiser advised Mr Baker was standing down after many years of organising the Carnival. 

The lead members stated the doorstep sale on 15 July 2023 was a success. The maps produced this year had assisted in pulling this event together in addition, to hosting this event when the Secret Garden event was in progress.

The lead members stated the Secret Gardens and Yarn Bombing event on 15 July 2023 was successful. The poor weather conditions experienced on the day of the event had not dampened the number of attendees at this event.

The Traditional Boat weekend on 22 July 2023 had also been subject to rescheduling because poor weather conditions were forecasted. The lead members advised the Traditional Boat weekend organisers were reviewing if this event should take place next year. The lead members stated Fenella Beach must be cleaned and the build up of shells removed prior to this event taking place in the future. 

The Yn Cruinnagh event between the 24 to 30 July 2023 had been a success. The lead members noted the Commissioners’ offer for lower cost camping for visitors to this event had not been used.

The lead members noted Metabolizm had received planning consent for their 2023 event proposal on 8 August 2023.

The lead members noted arrangements were progressing for Peel’s centenary MGP event to be held on 24 August 2023. Representatives from the Commissioners and the Leece Museum had met the Government’s event management group and the ACU. The ACU had agreed to oversee (Clerk the Course) and insure the procession planned for East Quay and Crown Street. This arrangement was subject to the rest day not being used for practice or racing on the Mountain Course. The Town Clerk advised the Department of Infrastructure were satisfied with these arrangements. This new event for East Quay along with the usual Moddey Dhoo and Vintage Motorcycle displays will now proceed with road closure notices being put in place for Peel Promenade, East Quay and Crown Street. The Town Clerk advised the Finance and Staff Resource Committee had approved an additional £3,000 for this event.

The lead members agreed the bonfire display should take place in Peel on Friday 27 October 2023 to avoid the scallop fishing season which commences on 1 November. The lead members discussed co-ordinating this event with ghost tours, a lantern parade and asking if a horror film could be screened at the Centenary Centre. The lead members agreed to plan a Halloween disco on 28 October with turnip carving and fancy dress. 

The lead members agreed the Christmas light switch on should take place on Saturday 25 November 2023. The light switch on will take place in the Market Place because of the works taking place at the Cathedral this year. The lead members agreed to hold a meeting with Events Management to organise the details of this event. The lead members would like to have the Carnival princess present to turn on the lights. The purchase of additional lighting including a lighted arch over the St Peter’s Garden paths and maypole style Christmas tree lighting features was proposed. The lead members would like to hire a marquee and arrange a Christmas market. The lead members wanted the Clothworkers and Cathedral choir to take part in this event and to seek the assistance of Mr and Mrs Anderson in setting up live nativity scene in the Douglas Street Car Park adjacent to Market Place. The lead members would like more Christmas lighting around the Town including at the Town Hall. The lead members agreed to seek additional funding of £20,000 for lighting for this event and to seek sponsorship for a find a Christmas Star hunt around the Town.

The lead members noted the Tractor run would take place on the 9 December 2023 and the request from the organisers dated 4 August 2023 to hold this event at the original Marine Parade location.

The lead members asked if any further information had been received from the Peel traders concerning their proposal for a sand castle competition in September 2023. The Town Clerk advised no further information was available at this time.

The lead members noted the content of the communications from the wildlife trust dated 2 August 2023 advising the wildflower verges could now be cut back and to exclude the turf hedges on the Poortown Road from the wildflower verge initiative.

The lead members noted no update was available on projects approved for the 2023/24 financial year. This matter was now likely to be discussed at the September 2023 Board meeting.

The lead members noted the content of the communication dated 3 July 2023 from the Public Record Office requesting access to the records held in the Ward Library.

The lead members noted the content of the Department of Enterprises communication dated 26 July 2023 concerning their small business and local economy strategy. The lead members agreed to invite Department of Enterprise representatives to their next meeting.

The lead members noted the content of the mobile sauna operator communication dated 2 August 2023 and operator’s decision to only use the previous approved Fenella Beach Car Park location.

The lead member noted the content of the communication dated 3 July 2023 from IOM Anti Cancer for a street collection at the Derby Road Shoprite. The lead members agreed this collection could take place on 6 September 2023.

The lead members noted the Peel Women Golf Competition would take place on 17 August 2023. The lead members agreed Ms Heaton and the Chair would attend this event.

The lead members noted the content of a communication from a Peel resident dated 29 June proposing the Commissioners should invest in a outdoor public fitness area. The lead members were supportive of this application and noted the Commissioners’ original fitness equipment had been removed after it had quickly corroded where they had been installed at exposed locations Promenade location.

The lead members asked if the new gardens at the Promenade pumping station could be weeded.

	
	
	

	FINANCE ITEMS

	23/049

	Item 8 Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee

The Deputy Chair reported a Finance, Operations and Staff Resource Lead Member Committee had taken place on 8 August 2023 when the following matters were discussed:

The lead members noted the external auditors had commenced their fieldwork on 7 August 2023.

The lead members received a copy of the statement of accounts for year ending 31 March 2023 which were prepared before 31 July 2023 by the Commissioners’ Accountant. The Town Clerk reported the following:

· The rates income had increased by £33,392 to £1,560.434. This is attributable to the 7 pence increase in the general rate from 257 to 264 pence to fund the increase in spending at the Western Civic Amenity and Western Swimming Pool.

· The rate arrears have increased by £31,519 to £143,0539.

· The Commissioners have a strategy for managing an increase in their reserves during the early years of the Board’s term. This reserve can then be used to fund new projects in the final two years of the Commissioners’ four year term. A £247,985 surplus was made in the 2022/23 financial year. This was made up of a £72,877 increase in campsite post covid rolled forward TT/MGP income; a £79,145 reduction in loan payments following the repayment of two loans; a £57,782 surplus in the salary budget and not having to use the additional £33,392 rate income to fund the Western Swimming Pool.

· The Commissioners revenue reserve has increased to £1,022,538 and the capital receipt reserve remains at £44,912.

· The Commissioners’ Housing maintenance budget was fully used and the reserve increased by £1,859 to £378,260. This reserve which will be partially used in the forthcoming Reayrt Aalin refurbishment scheme.

· The Commissioners’ invested £166,664 in their properties and £50,903 in plant and equipment.

· The Commissioners’ pension liability had decreased to £159,000 from £1,889,000. However, this is expected to increase, as described at the July Board meeting, in the 2023/24 financial year to it previous liability value.

The lead members noted the officers had submitted the Commissioners’ first climate change report by 31 July 2023 to the Department of the Environment, Food and Agriculture. The lead members requested a copy of this document.

The lead members reviewed the content of the Wish List (October 2022) and the 2023/24 New Wish List. The lead members agreed to defer consideration of other wish list items until the Promenade and water front projects are grouped together with timescales for delivery placed against each item to ensure the timely and coordinated delivery of these projects. The lead members stated this would reduce the risk of project costs increasing during their delivery and not receiving full value for money through the cancellation of linked projects.

The lead members stated the wildflower grass verges in the housing estates should now be cut because they only had ragwort and untidy seeded grass stalks growing in them. The lead members stated the wildflower treatment of the Campion Crescent Roundabout was a successful project.



	
	
	

	GENERAL ITEMS
	23/050
	Item 10 Overnight and Weekend Parking 
The Board reviewed the content of the communication dated 3 July 2023 concerning the parking of vehicles of more than 1.87 metres in height or 5.5 metres in length in urban speed restricted areas. This item deferred from the August 2023 meeting.
Ms Kelly stated the Department are proposing these new restrictions and should the Commissioners be prescribing where it should or shouldn’t apply. The Chair stated the Commissioners have also consulted on the parking and use of motorhomes in Peel recent. The residents had overwhelmingly supported byelaw measures to prevent large vehicles parking in front of residential properties or their road storage for long duration of time. The Chair stated some residents do not want to pay even a small fee for the winter storage of their motorhomes at the Commissioners’ campsite. Mr Harmer asked for confirmation on the costs for winter storage this year. The Town Clerk advised to store a motorhome on the Commissioners’ campsite for six months from the 1 October 2023 would cost is £100 plus VAT. Mr Jones stated this new legislation was too complex to enforce and it needed to be kept simple in the first instance to solve the long term storage of motorhomes. The Deputy Chair stated the Minister of Infrastructure when discussed parking with the Commissioners in July 2023 had proposed the Department and Commissioners’ officers should reassess the situation in Peel to develop parking proposals. Mrs Moughtin stated this legislation could, if not implemented carefully, have an adverse impact on self employed residents. Mrs Moughtin proposed the Department’s officers should attend a future meeting to discuss this legislation and parking in Peel. This proposal was seconded by Ms Heaton and the Board unanimously agreed.

Item 11 Isle of Man Strategic Plan
The Board reviewed the content of communication dated 20 July 2023 from the Cabinet Office for this deferred item from their August meeting.

Mr Jones stated these large documents said very little, were confusing and contradictory. Mr Harmer stated a Strategic Plan should have a vision which can be taken forward in the Area Plans. This document did not do this and the current Western Plan did not deliver its part for housing a population of 100,000 specified in the Strategic Plan. Mr Harmer stated the increase in population looked like a late addition which may explain the confusing and contradictory format of the consultation document and questionnaire. Mrs Moughtin stated the Strategic Plan did not give information on the timescales for the delivery of infrastructure to serve the proposed increase in population. Mrs Moughtin stated Peel had seen a rapid increase in its population in the last 20 years without the supporting infrastructure being put in place. The Town Clerk advised a number of new principles stated in the Plan without any option appraisal or justification. These included an all Island Area Plan and the timescale for population increase. He recommended the Commissioners’ response should be by letter outlining the local authorities views and without using the questionnaire. The Town Clerk advised the data contained in the consultation document appeared to show the current policy rationale and hierarchy had proven successful in the West in delivering the Strategic Plan objectives. He advised these were now well understood following 15 years of operation. The Chair proposed the Town Clerk should draft the Commissioners response and circulate to the Board to allow its submission by 29 September 2023. 
Item 11 Town and Country Planning Act Consultation

The Board reviewed the content of communication dated 4 August 2023 from the Department of Environment, Food and Agriculture concerning the Town and Country Planning Act. The Chair proposed this matter should be deferred until the September Board meeting for a response by 27 October 2023. This proposal was unanimously approved by the Board.

Item 12 Isle of Man Government Conference
The Board the contents of the invitation dated 4 September 2023 to the Government Public Conference on 20 and 21 September 2023. The Board confirmed they were unable to attend this public meeting.

Item 13 Call for Evidence Charities Legislation

The Board noted the content of the communication from the Office of the Clerk of Tynwald dated 1 September 2023 requesting feedback on the Charities Registration and Regulation Act 2019. Mr Harmer stated the new legislation was cumbersome, slow and caused distress those persons who volunteered to deliver charitable deeds in their communities. He stated the responses from the Attorney General Chambers, who oversee this legislation, was officious and their standard responses were not helpful. Mrs Moughtin agreed and advised the Anti-Cancer Charity were experiencing similar problems. They were finding they must use accountants and seek legal advice to file their annual paperwork. Mr Jones stated it was getting harder to get people to volunteer to join a charity board or committees. This has a detrimental impact on the operation of the charity and the community they serve. The Town Clerk advised the Commissioners manage two charity accounts. It is getting more costly to administer these accounts particularly when low bank interest rates give a very small return on the capital sum held by these charities.
Item 14 Climate Change Reporting Consultation
The Board noted the content of the communication from the Department of Environment Food and Agriculture dated 5 September 2023 concerning Climate Change reporting. The Town Clerk reported the size of the organizations criteria used to categorize public bodies did not appear to take in to account the structure local authority government on the island. Peel Town Commissioners directly employed more than 15 but less than 150 staff which resulted in them having to complete a Category B report which is disproportionate to the size of the organization. The Town Clerk advised income and expenditure of the public body would be a better way of classifying the climate impact activities of an organization.

Item 15 East Quay Traffic Order

The Board noted the content of Department of Infrastructure’s communication dated 14 September 2023 and the proposed order for East Quay. The Town Clerk reported the Board had previously discussed changing the restrictions on East Quay with the Minister for Infrastructure in July 2023. However, the order replicated the road marking lining which had been installed prior to this consultation taking place. He reminded the Board the Commissioners had expressed concerns about the extension of the prohibition of waiting on Shore Road opposite to the Yacht Club, the suitability of the disable space and the number of under used electric vehicle charging points. Ms Heaton proposed the prohibition of waiting on the Quayside from Station Place to Crown Street should be made into a single yellow marking similar to Church Street to allow evening parking and/or seasonal parking. The Chair proposed the underused electric vehicle charging area should become dual use for disabled parking. Mr Harmer seconded all these proposed changes to the draft order and noted the draft order contained a restriction in Market Place which should be removed because the order was title East Quay. The Board unanimously agreed to request all these modifications to the draft order.


	
	
	

	ITEM 16 ANY OTHER BUSINESS 

	23/051
	Mr Harmer reported the Western Civic Amenity Site officers were requesting additional funding to replace their skips and some other equipment at the site.

The meeting ended at 7:56pm
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